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The New York Thoroughbred Horsemenôs Association held its third 

annual Legislative Reception at the Albany Institute of History and Art 

on Monday, Mar. 9, 2015. More than 20 state representatives attended 

the event, including Sen. John Bonacic, Chairman of the Senate 

Committee on Racing, Gaming and Wagering; and Asm. J. Gary 

Pretlow, Chairman of the Assembly Racing and Wagering Committee. 

The event afforded NYTHA President Rick Violette Jr., Vice President 

Pat Kelly and Board members Joe Appelbaum and Rick Schosberg the 

opportunity to discuss the issues that the New York Thoroughbred 

industry faces in the coming year. 

ñIt is gratifying to see that our state legislators are becoming more 

educated about the importance of the Thoroughbred industry every 

year,ò Violette said. ñOur good friends in Albany, like Sen. Bonacic and 

Asm. Pretlow, understand the impact of the thousands of jobs we 

provide and the billions of dollars we contribute to the New York 

economy. New representatives, such as freshman Asm. Carrie 

Woerner of Saratoga, are eager to learn more. And, whether we are 

talking about workersô compensation or winter racing or equine 

aftercare, they are more than willing to listen and to do what they can 

to make our industry stronger.ò 

More photos, p4-5  
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Receptive in Albany 

Sen. John Bonacic (left) & Asm. J. Gary Pretlow (right) 

with NYTHA President Rick Violette Jr.  

The first phase of the work to expand the barn area at Belmont Park 

is nearing completion. Glen Kozak, Vice President of Facilities and 

Racing Surfaces for the New York Racing Association, gave an 

update on the project, which will increase capacity by approximately 

170 stalls. 

ñBarn 1 and Barn 48 are complete; Barn 6 and Barn 10 are about a 

week away from being done,ò Kozak said Mar. 26. ñBarn 15 is well 

on its way, we should have that complete by May 1, and weôve 

started on the foundation of Barn 19. Things are going the way we 

need them to--we just have a couple of things to get squared away 

with the electricians and the steam fitters.ò 

Three additional Belmont barns will be renovated during the 2015 

Saratoga meet. 

The exodus of horses from Aqueduct to Belmont will begin shortly 

after closing day at the Big A, Apr. 26. It has not yet been determined 

when Aqueduct will close for training and the last horses must be off 

the grounds. 

ñWe donôt have the date set yet, but it looks like it will be some time 

the first week of May,ò Martin Panza, NYRAôs Vice President of 

Racing Operations, said. ñWe will play it by ear.ò 

Cont. p7 

Aqueduct Move Update 



 

н                                                                                                                                                                                                                          

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 
 

NYTHA NEWSLETTER 

Published quarterly by the New York Thoroughbred Horsemenôs Association 

P.O. Box 170070, Jamaica, NY 11417   Aqueduct Phone: (718) 848-5045   Aqueduct Fax: (718) 848-9269 

Belmont Phone: (516) 488-2337   Belmont Fax: (516) 488-1698    Follow NYTHA on Facebook and Twitter 

Executive Director: Jim Gallagher  jgallagher@nytha.com    Director of Communications: Andy Belfiore  abelfiore@nytha.com 

The winter from Hell! Cold, wet, windy, snow, ice; colder, wetter, 

windier, more snow, more ice. And did I mention it 

was really cold? At Aqueduct, we had 16 full-card 

cancellations, and we lost part of another, all the 

result of the worst winter New York has 

experienced in more than 50 years. But the 

hardiness of those who worked through it and 

survived is not surprising. Itôs what horsemen do. Itôs their job. 

The harshness of the weather has, however, led to the knee-jerk 

reaction in some camps that we need to put an end to winter racing. 

Those who have been opposed to winter racing for a long time are 

arguing for its elimination as if this historically bad season is the 

norm. They are exceptionally short-sighted. 

To satisfy the naysayers, and for there to be any real money saved, 

NYRA would have to close down the entire backside at Aqueduct 

AND Belmont for 60 to 90 

days. Every single horse 

would be gone and with 

them would go tens of 

thousands of full-time jobs. 

The effect would be 

devastating, not only for the 

workers, but for the 

communities, from the 

significant ancillary loss to local businesses ï the delis, the gas 

stations, the grocery stores, the housing rentals, the restaurants, 

etc., etc., etc.   

The cost to those businesses would pale in comparison to the 

catastrophic effect a winter shutdown would have on New Yorkôs 

breeders. New Yorkôs foal crop has grown for the last four years, 

defying the worldwide trend, but a significant cutback in racing 

opportunities for New York-breds would not only be financially 

damaging, but would cause material harm to the stability of the 

industry. 
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¢ƻǘŀƭ ŦƻǊ нлмпΥ ϷмΣрфтΣоуо  
 

ϷпрмΣллл ï for the Backstretch Employee Service Team 

ϷомнΣрфр ï for Equine Research and Retirement 

ϷмффΣнпр ï for the New York division of the Race Track 

Chaplaincy of America.  

ϷмсфΣопм ï for NYTHAôs Dental Care Program for 

backstretch workers at the three NYRA tracks.   

ϷморΣулл - for NYTHA Scholarship grants, as well as 

transportation and books for the students.   

ϷуоΣнпу -  for the Backstretch Education Fund. 

ϷонΣпрл -  for the Eyeglass Program, providing eye exams 

and glasses for more than 200 backstretch workers each year. 

 

Click here for more details on NYTHAôs Benevolence Program. 

What would be better for New York racing ï uncertainty 

about the future of winter racing, or a firm commitment to 

continuity, to providing an environment that cultivates long-

term planning and investment, that encourages expansion 

and provides a basis for year-round employment? 

The equine industry has a $4.2 billion economic impact on 

the state of New York. It is the second largest agribusiness, 

behind only dairy farming. We have an obligation to commit 

every resource available to making it safer, enhancing its 

integrity, increasing its appeal to fans and horseplayers 

alike.  

The cold, hard truth? We want to make New York a better 

place to do business. We canôt let one unthinkably bad 

winter drive horsemen ï dollars, and jobs  - out of state.  

Rick Violette Jr. 

https://www.facebook.com/pages/New-York-Thoroughbred-Horsemens-Association/137186773062161
https://twitter.com/NewYorkTHA
http://us5.campaign-archive1.com/?u=ba2287c0ccea8583f37283499&id=bf1e13c952&e=ebb1ad241c
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The 2014 Election of the President and Board of Directors for the New York Thoroughbred Horsemenôs Association was confirmed Mar. 14, 

2015, after the NYTHA Board (absent President Rick Violette Jr.) denied a protest filed by NYTHA Presidential candidate Terry Finley.   

ñIt is the Boardôs view that the Election process was fair and well-publicized, resulting in far greater participation by NYTHA members than prior 

elections.  Indeed, the number of votes cast by Association members was approximately twice that of the last NYTHA election and more than 

the elections of recent memory.  The margin of victory was slim because it was a hard-fought and well-publicized campaign between two 

capable candidates,ò the NYTHA Board stated in a press release announcing their decision.  

All materials regarding the Protest and the Boardôs Review Process are posted on the NYTHA website at www.nytha.com. 

Ballots were counted Dec. 2, 2014; in the vote for President, Violette received 625 votes, and Finley received 611 votes. 

Violette was re-elected to his third full term as president. Incumbent Owner Directors Michael Shanley and Steve Zorn were also re-elected, 

with Joseph Appelbaum, Tina Marie Bond and Jack Brothers filling the three additional Owner Director spots on the NYTHA Board. Incumbent 

Trainer Directors Patrick Kelly, Linda Rice and Richard Schosberg were re-elected as well, and are joined by Jimmy Ferraro and Leah 

Gyarmati on the Board.  

All Board members serve three-year terms. The next NYTHA Election will be held in 2017.  

Click on the photo of the NYTHA Board member for a short bio. 

NYTHA Election Confirmed 

 

The following updates to the NYSGC Equine Steroid Administration Log took effect Feb. 15, 2015: 

¶ Registrants are now required to enter data using the name and tattoo number of the treated horse 

¶ The history of intra-articular corticosteroid injections of any horse claimed will be automatically 

transferred to the claiming trainerôs ñESAL Virtual Stableò within 48 hours of the claim, and the 

Commission will issue an email notification of the transfer of this information. 

Please be sure that your current email address in the ESAL database is correct so that you will be notified in a timely manner of this transfer 

of information and can make more informed medical decisions regarding care of your horse. 

If you have questions regarding registration in the NYSGC ESAL program, consult the ESAL FAQs on the Commission website, or contact 

Equine Medical Director Dr. Scott Palmer directly at scott.palmer@gaming.ny.gov. 

Important Notice From The Office Of The Equine Medical Director 

Notice to Equine Steroid Administration Log Registrants ¦ ESAL Software Update 
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http://www.nytha.com
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=25
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=23
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=22
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=12
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=26
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=24
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=7
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=4
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=12
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=21
http://nytha.com/organization/board.aspx?id=11
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wŀƳƻƴ 5ƻƳƛƴƎǳŜȊΣ !ǎƳΦ /ŀǊǊƛŜ ²ƻŜǊƴŜǊ  ϧ tŀǘ YŜƭƭȅ 

tŀǘ YŜƭƭȅΣ wƛŎƪ {ŎƘƻǎōŜǊƎΣ {ŜƴΦ WƻƘƴ .ƻƴŀŎƛŎΣ wƛŎƪ ±ƛƻƭŜǧŜ ϧ WƻŜ !ǇǇŜƭōŀǳƳ 

{ŜƴΦ [ŜǊƻȅ /ƻƳǊƛŜ ϧ WƻŜ !ǇǇŜƭōŀǳƳ wƛŎƪ ±ƛƻƭŜǧŜ ϧ {ŜƴΦ WŀƳŜǎ ¢ŜŘƛǎŎƻ {ŜƴΦ YŀǘƘȅ aŀǊŎƘƛƻƴŜ ϧ WŀƳŜǎ CŜŀǘƘŜǊǎǘƻƴƘŀǳƎƘ 

wƛŎƪ ±ƛƻƭŜǧŜΣ {ŜƴΦ WŜũ YƭŜƛƴ ϧ {ŜƴΦ 5ƛŀƴŜ {ŀǾƛƴƻ 

aŀƭƭƻǊȅ aƻǊǘΣ {ŜƴΦ YŀǘƘȅ aŀǊŎƘƛƻƴŜ ϧ wƛŎƪ ±ƛƻƭŜǧŜ wƛŎƪ {ŎƘƻǎōŜǊƎΣ {ŜƴΦ WŜǎǎŜ IŀƳƛƭǘƻƴ ϧ tŀǘ YŜƭƭȅ 

5ŀǾƛŘ CƭŜƳƛƴƎ ϧ !ǎƳΦ !ƴŘǊŜǿ DŀǊōŀǊƛƴƻ 


